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Minute of a meeting held at 7.00pm on Tuesday 20th December 2011

in the Hugh Miller Institute           
Present:

Community Councillors Ronald Young, Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Helen Elliott, Gabriele Pearson, Bill Wall 

Highland Councillor: Cllr David Alston
Highland Council Corporate Manager: William Gilfillan 
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
The purpose of the meeting was to discuss Cromarty Community Council’s role and responsibilities in relation to current and future wind farm proposals and planning submissions which impact upon the area and community.  There is a need to ensure that the council’s obligations are correctly adhered to and that engagement, consultation and information sharing with the community is fulfilled.
Mr William Gilfillan, Highland Corporate Manager, had agreed to attend and provide the necessary information and advice that the community council sought.

A letter had been received from a member of the community in Davidston and this was referred to as an example of the type of communication that could be expected during the process.

The previous activity was outlined to Mr Gilfillan  – a public meeting/information session that had been held with the developers; successful negotiations that had been held with the developers in relation to community benefits; Ann Short and David Alston had met a delegation from the rural area and following that, a second public meeting held.

Julie stated that because two members of the community council (Ronald and Ann) had been involved in the negotiations with the developers for community benefit, some residents may have assumed that the council was supporting the proposed development.  This was absolutely not the case and the council had remained entirely neutral and merely a conduit for the developers to provide information to the community.  Ronald and Ann would not form part of any council discussion in the future over the planning process and the two issues would remain entirely separate.
Mr Gilfillan endorsed this and said it was absolutely the correct procedure.  The community benefit negotiations must be held as early as possible and separately from the planning consultation.  If the former took place after planning permission had been granted, it was unlikely that any benefit could be successfully obtained and if it took place during the planning process, the two could become confused. He cited one developer which refused to negotiate at the post-planning stage and it was vital to do this process as early as possible.  He stated that the council’s approach was the correct one.

Mr Gilfillan also confirmed that the council’s actions in including a couple of representatives in the benefit negotiation process was the correct one and that it should be minuted that these two should be absent during any discussions about the planning process and council’s views.  Any decision reached by the council should be minuted as the council’s view less the negotiators.  Council must expect inferences and criticism from objectors and supporters during the processes but if it is shown that the two were treated as entirely separate as the council has done on this occasion then there can be no criticism of its approach.  The key things are early negotiations and separation of the processes.

Mr Gilfillan alerted the meeting to training that his department would be providing for councillors about roles and responsibilities of the community councils for planning, legislation and licensing issues and particularly for the role of the chair and secretary.

There was a discussion about the key issue of engaging with the community.  Mr Gilfillan said it was good practice to engage with the community as early as possible.  The council was elected to represent the community and their views, but sometimes it can be difficult to come to a decision when views are fairly evenly split, but this is what the council is elected to do.  
He said there are a number of ways to do this, for example, using questionnaires and web sites. He stressed the importance of balanced and fair information being provided and no leading questions being asked during the process.  He said councillors would get lobbied by vociferous individuals but it was important to cut across all the community and try to engage with those who might otherwise remain silent about issues.  He gave an example of a community council which provided inaccurate pictorial representations to the community to slant people’s views, but also said that information provided by developers should be checked for accuracy as well.

On this issue, the current website information from the developers was discussed.  The original plan was for three turbines but this had been superceded by another option for five smaller turbines.  The information on the developer’s website was therefore inaccurate and could be seen to be erroneous.  

Mr Gilfillan said that this was probably because it was still being scoped and did not constitute a final project plan.  He did advise that the council contact the developers and ask them to update their website in the interests of fair and accurate public information. ACTION – Julie to write to developers and ask that this is done. [Sec’s note: at time of compiling minute contact has been made requesting this be done]
Mr Gilfillan also suggested that the developer be invited to give the council a full, accurate and up-to-date briefing on the project, particularly regarding the scale and operations. ACTION – Julie to contact developers and invite them to a future meeting. [Sec’s note: at time of compiling minute contact has been made inviting them]

David asked whether Council should wait for a planning application to be submitted before engaging with the community to seek their views.  Mr Gilfillan said the full facts needed to be known before the process could be undertaken properly.  There was little point in commencing a series of meetings or questionnaires when the developers might change the plans, so he advised waiting for planning application to be made so that the consultation could be undertaken with full and accurate information.

On the subject of whether there would be sufficient time to do this, Mr Gilfillan said that this size of project requires a longer process for planning applications and it could be several months from application to hearing by Highland Council, so there should be sufficient time for the community council to prepare.

Bill asked if HC would assist with the costs of questionnaires or consultation papers.  Mr Gilfillan said no – this would have to be borne by the community council.

The issue of how we ensure everyone is involved was discussed.  The electoral role available to the public was not fully accurate as many individuals opted to stay off it.  It was not possible to use the full electoral role as its use is restricted.  Mr Gilfillan said some councils tried to make a mailing list of their own using the publicly available electoral role and local knowledge, but this could never guarantee 100% coverage or accuracy.  Council members agreed that foot-soldiery seemed to be the best option to canvas all for their opinions.

The letter received from Mrs Thompson was considered and, following the discussion, it was agreed that Julie would write back with the answers to the general issues raised.  ACTION: Julie to respond to the letter in accordance with the information gleaned from the meeting.
Ronald summarised the action points to a) contact the developers to update their website, b) invite them to an early meeting next year and c) publicise the fact that Highland Council had been here to provide advice and guidance to the community council and d) write a response to the letter received.
Vivienne asked Mr Gilfillan if there was anything the council had missed, or anything further we could or should be doing.

He replied by congratulating the council on its actions thus far and endorsing them as being correct and saying there was nothing further that he felt could be done at this stage.  He felt the council had done particularly well in negotiating the community benefit already and asked that the confirmation in writing from the developers (which had been received and was currently with either Di Agnew or Bob Cameron) was found and copies kept by the council.

He said he would check the indicative timescales of the developers so the council might be well-placed to move into a consultative phase.  He also said he would find out where things were with the scoping of the 5 turbine option.

A discussion followed about community benefit in general and which adjoining councils would be statutory consultees following any application by the developers for planning permission.  Mr Gilfillan confirmed it was likely the Cromarty Community Council would be the main, and possibly only one consulted, but this was a matter for the planners.  
The question was raised as to how the views of the community council would be considered during the planning process. David used the analogy of a court to provide an answer and outlined the ‘material considerations’ and planning law that is used to come to a decision.  Objections or support can reflect the views of the community which may or may not include material considerations.  If objections were raised, it was more important to be able to state material considerations such as facts like the application contravened (quoted) policy or law.
The issue of the Nigg turbine proposals was raised, and it was agreed this would be dealt with as a completely separate issue but along a parallel route to that proposed at Davidston.

The meeting concluded by the council thanking William Gilfillan for his time in attending the meeting and addressing the council.  His comments and advice had been of great benefit and reassurance to members who felt better placed to address the issues as they arose.

The meeting concluded at 8.00pm.

Footnote:  Following the letter from Julie to the developers, a response was received which included this information:

“You are correct that we are looking at alternatives which may improve development of the site and mitigate a variety of environmental factors. In that connection we have sought a scoping opinion from The Highland Council. We do not yet have their opinion, however, which limits our ability to make any choices about final configuration and in the interim the existing scoping opinion and configuration we have promoted remains valid. The configuration we have sought an additional scoping opinion for would involve shorter machines which could be closer to each other. That increases separation from housing among other things.  

I agree that the information on our website should be as current as possible but as we don’t yet have all the information we have not made any changes to the visualisations and that, if it is needed, will take some time. As different elements of the project advance at different speeds it is difficult to ensure consistency across all materials particularly when we are not in control of the publication of them all. It would be ideal if there is to be a change that all available information would be changed simultaneously but unfortunately we can’t achieve this where third parties are involved.”
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